116

INDEPENDENT SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 813PRIVATE 

LAKE CITY, MINNESOTA

SPECIAL MEETING

MONDAY, JANUARY 4, 2010
6:00 P.M.

LINCOLN HIGH SCHOOL MEDIA CENTER
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Dawn Balow, Karen England, Andrea Hamilton, Randy

                  Meincke, Heath Oeltjen, Douglas Pflaum, Michael Noll.

MEMBERS ABSENT:   None.

OTHERS PRESENT:   Superintendent Craig Junker, Greg Berge, Jim Borgschatz, Margie Harkins, Marti Green, Pat Arndt, Jim Klennert, Tracy Oliver, Andrew Eggenberger, Michael David, Brent Jones, Lee Warne, Jennifer Baures, Stephanie Mattson, John Brinkman, Cindy Martin, Pat Carrels, Mary Orthaus, Doug Vaith, Jenni Fick, Dena Huettl, Kara Majchrzak, Mary Jo Kjos, Jen Abt-Talbert, Stewart Talbert, Sue Dahling, Heidi Berge, Danielle Hegge, Cari Kohrs, Jim Anderson, Howard Cook, Lonnie West, Steve Randgaard, Deb Tiedeman, Gail Huppert, Tessica Johnson, Kristen Barclay-Petersen.

CALL TO ORDER:  Chairperson Pflaum called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.
The Pledge of Allegiance was said.

ADOPT THE AGENDA:  Motion by England, seconded by Balow to adopt the agenda as presented.

CONSENT AGENDA:  Motion by England, seconded by Meincke, to approve the December 21, 2010 board minutes.  Motion carried unanimously.

ORGANIZATIONAL UPDATE: 

Motion by Meincke, seconded by Hamilton to nominate Douglas Pflaum as Chairperson for 2010.  Motion carried unanimously.  

Motion by Meincke, seconded by Oeltjen to nominate Andrea Hamilton as Clerk for 2010.   Motion carried unanimously.   

Motion by Hamilton, seconded by England to nominate Randy Meincke as Treasurer for 2010.  Motion carried unanimously.  
Motion by Meincke, seconded by Balow to keep the Board member salaries the same at $1,200 per year, with the Chairperson receiving an additional $600 with $10 remaining as the amount paid for in-district committee meetings.  Motion carried unanimously.

Motion by Balow, seconded by Oeltjen to set the meeting date and time of the Board as the third Monday of each month, starting at 6:00 p.m., for the 2010 calendar year.  Motion carried unanimously.

After some discussion, the administration was directed to research required committee assignments and report back at the regular January Board meeting.  
LEGISLATIVE UPDATE:

Lee Warne, Executive Director of the Minnesota Rural Education Association (MREA), updated the school board regarding its 2010 legislative platform.  MREA represents 140 school districts in Minnesota and is governed by school board members, administrators, and teachers, which makes for a unique governing structure.  According to Lee, the upcoming school year will bring with it some significant challenges, as school districts around the state wait to see how the state government plans to balance the current 1.2 billion dollar shortfall, not to mention a budget deficit for the next biennium.  The future will also prove to be more difficult as school districts and the state will likely not be provided stimulus monies to prop them up as they had for this school year.    Superintendent Junker also thanked Lee for MREA’s stand to avoid purchasing mandates that may disrupt current shared service arrangements between smaller districts and local businesses.   
TEACHER CONTRACT:
Motion by Oeltjen, seconded by Meincke to ratify the 2009-2011 teacher agreement as presented and recommended by the negotiations committee. Upon a roll call vote being taken, the following voted in favor: 

Noll, Balow, Pflaum, Meincke, Oeltjen 

And the following voted against:  Hamilton, England

Motion carried 5-2. 

PHASE II FACILITIES PLAN:

Motion made by Member Oeltjen, seconded by Member Noll, to approve the following resolution: 
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1RESOLUTION APPROVING PHASE II OF THE LONG-RANGE FACILITIES PLAN (“PLAN”) AND AUTHORIZING FURTHER PROCEEDINGS TOWARD IMPLMENTATION OF THE PLAN

WHEREAS, the Board is fundamentally committed to providing quality programming for all students and is committed to using general fund dollars efficiently and effectively.  The Board recognizes that the educational adequacy and physical condition of the District’s facilities impacts educational programs.  The Board also recognizes that the culture within each of the District’s schools is important and impacts the quality of educational programs.

WHEREAS, in order to continue providing quality educational programs, the Board has determined that it is in the best interests of all students and residents of the District to develop and implement a long-range facilities Plan.  To develop the long-range facilities plan, the Board authorized the District’s administration, a volunteer Facilities Committee, and Johnson Controls, Inc. to complete the research necessary to draft a long-range facilities plan that the majority of the community would support.

WHEREAS, over a period of approximately eight months, assessments were conducted, in-depth reports were compiled and much time and effort were invested in communicating with the community and gathering important feedback relating the District’s facilities and their role in education now and in the future.  There have been numerous meetings with organizations and groups, including parents, community members, and staff.  Sharing information with these groups and others helped the District develop preliminary criteria regarding what is important to people in the District schools.  In summary, there has been thorough and broad ranging expert analysis involving a great number of hours to assist the District in its evaluation.  
WHEREAS, based on all of the information gathered and after considering multiple options for Phase II of the District’s long-range facilities plan, the Board has determined that the scope of work summarized on Attachment A is in the best interest of the entire community going forward.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board adopts the plan as summarized on Attachment A as the Phase II long-range facilities plan (“Plan”) for the District.  By adopting this plan as the Phase II long-range facilities plan, the Board authorizes all necessary action to develop and hold a public referendum for this plan.  All District actions related to the referendum and implementation of the Plan are to be completed in accordance with, and subject to all requirements of, all applicable Minnesota statutes and the District’s policies and any other applicable requirements.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Board directs the District’s administrative staff to work with Johnson Controls, Inc., Springsted, Inc., and the District’s legal counsel to complete the following work:

A.
Prepare a Review & Comment document and submit it to the Minnesota Department of Education as required by MS 123B.70 and 123B.71.

B.
Prepare and execute a community outreach plan as required for a spring 2010 referendum for the Plan; it is understood that Johnson Controls and Springsted will provide assistance.

C.
Prepare and, if the referendum is successful, sell bonds for the Plan.

D.
Prepare for board consideration all necessary referendum and contractual documentation

  Upon vote being taken the following voted in favor:


Noll, Balow, Hamilton, Pflaum, Meincke, England, Oeltjen

Against:  None

Motion carried unanimously.
RACE TO THE TOP:

Superintendent Junker provided the school board with an update regarding the Race to the Top (RTTT) grant that the Minnesota Department of Education has been promoting.  School districts across the state need to commit to RTTT by signing a Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) by January 13, 2010, which unfortunately fails to allow much time for research and dialogue among the school board, administration, and teachers.  The primary objective of RTTT is school reform.  Superintendent Junker noted that the grant proposed some positive ideas for reform and school improvement, including: investment in rigorous staff development and mentoring for inexperienced teachers.  Minnesota’s public schools may not see new funding, outside of major grants, for the next three to five years.  However, Junker also noted several areas of concern: loss of local control, increased mandates from the state, state-directed teacher evaluation and compensation, and a significant amount of additional administrative and teacher time and energy.  

RTTT requires teacher participation in a merit pay program, such as Quality Compensation (Q-comp), which ties teacher compensation to student performance. Approximately 30 percent of districts in Minnesota are Q-Comp districts.  Junker pointed out that he would like to see further data on the benefits of merit pay and believed that teachers had legitimate concerns regarding tying their compensation to student performance when they have no control over the environment from which students come. 

According to Superintendent Junker, even though RTTT has real concerns and many unanswered questions, he noted that there was not much to lose by endorsing RTTT at this point.  School districts have been given a very short amount of time to make a big decision.  Teachers, administrators, and school board members must collectively see the value in RTTT (and Q-Comp), or it cannot succeed.  Opting in at this point keeps the door open for Lake City, so we can work together to determine if RTTT is a good fit for the Lake City Public Schools.  The status quo is not an appropriate alternative for Lake City.

The MOA was signed by the board chair and superintendent.  

SUPERINTENDENTS REPORT:  A short discussion was held regarding pay for the advisor of National Honor Society.  No action was taken.

BOARD REPORTS:  None
ADJOURNMENT:

Motion by Balow, seconded by Hamilton to adjourn the meeting at 7:38 p.m.  Motion carried unanimously.

_____________________________              ____________________________                                      

Douglas Pflaum, Chairperson              Andrea Hamilton, Clerk


